Adv Biochem Eng Biotechnol (2013) 136: 19–50 DOI: 10.1007/10_2013_207 © Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg 2013 Published Online: 9 June 2013

Insect-Derived Chitinases

Hans Merzendorfer

Abstract Insect chitinases belong to family 18 of the glycoside hydrolase superfamily (GH18) and comprise endo-splitting enzymes that retain the anomeric β -(1,4) configuration of the cleavage products. However, some of them have lost their catalytic activity but retained the chitin binding activity and/or possess imaginal disc growth factor activity. In all sequenced insect genomes, multiple genes encode chitinases, which are differentially expressed during development and in various insect tissues. Some of them have nonredundant functions and are essential for growth and development. A characteristic property is their multidomain architecture, which comprises varying numbers of catalytic and chitin-binding domains that are connected by glycosylated serine/threonine linker regions. Based on sequence similarities and domain organization, they have been classified into eight different groups. Insect chitinases have gained increasing interest for use in the biological control of parasites, fungi, and insect pests, and some enzymes have properties that make them highly attractive for biotechnological applications.

Keywords Biopesticides • Carbohydrate binding module 14 • CBM14 • Chitin binding domain • Family 18 glycoside hydrolase • GH18 domain • Insect chitinase • Pest control

Abbreviations

Ac	Acetyl
CBM14	Carbohydrate binding module 14
GH18	Glycoside hydrolase family 18
20HE	20-hydroxyecdysone
IDGF	Imaginal disc growth factor
IPM	Integrated pest management
PM	Peritrophic matrix
STL	Serine/threonine-rich linker

H. Merzendorfer (🖂)

Department of Biology/Chemistry, University of Osnabrück, 49069 Osnabrück, Germany e-mail: merzendorfer@biologie.uni-osnabrueck.de

Contents

1	Introduction				
2	Molecular Properties of Insect Chitinases				
	2.1	Domain Architecture of Insect Chitinases	22		
	2.2	The Catalytic GH18 Domain	26		
	2.3	The Chitin-Binding CBM14 Domain	27		
	2.4	The Serine/Threonine-Rich Linker Region	27		
	2.5	Enzymatic Properties of Insect Chitinases	28		
	2.6	Insect Chitinase Gene Expression During Development	29		
	2.7	Functions of Chitinases in Insects	30		
3	Chit	Chitinase Inhibitors in Human Health and Pest Control			
	3.1	Pseudosugars, Cyclic Peptides, and Purine Derivatives	32		
	3.2	Antibodies to Chitinases Block Parasite Transmission	35		
4	Reco	ombinant Chitinases in Pest Control	35		
	4.1	Chitinases Enhance Virulence of Baculoviral Biopesticides	35		
	4.2	Chitinases Increase Insecticidal Activities of Biopesticides	37		
	4.3	Insect Chitinases as Biopesticides	- 38		
5	Chitinase Transgenes in Crop Protection				
	5.1	Transgenic Plants Expressing Chitinases	39		
	5.2	Insect Chitinases as Target Genes for RNAi	41		
6	Con	clusions	42		
Re	feren	ces	43		

1 Introduction

Chitin is a β -(1,4)-linked polymer of *N*-aceytylglucosamine moieties, which is synthesized by a membrane-integral β -glycosyltransferase (chitin synthase; E.C. 2.4.1.16). It is secreted into the extracellular space, where it assembles into microfibrils [1]. Chitin is considered to be one of the most abundant macromolecules in the biosphere. The chitin microfibrils serve as structural scaffolds in cell walls, cuticles, shells, and intestinal peritrophic matrices (PMs). The capacity for chitin production is found in a vast variety of taxonomic groups including algae, fungi, protists, sponges, rotifers, nematodes, arthropods, cuttlefish, brachiopods, and mollusks (Table 1). Less known is the presence of chitin in tunicates and a few bony fishes. However, it seems that the ability to produce chitin has been lost at the root of the deuterostome lineage.

Chitin is particularly present in marine ecosystems because oceanic crustaceans produce most of its biomass (mainly pelagic zooplankton such as krill, which appears in gigantic swarms). In contrast to cellulose, whose biomass has been exploited since the early days of human history, chitin has remained an unused biomass resource for a long time. However, this has changed in recent years because it was recognized that chitin and its derivatives have unique physicochemical properties that allow a broad spectrum of technical applications [14]. More than 10,000 tons of chitin are extracted every year from crab and shrimp shells, which end up as waste in the seafood industry. Most of the chitin produced

Organism	Localization	Biological function		
α-Protobacteria (Rhizobiales)	rotobacteria Extracellular space Signaling molecules involved (Rhizobiales) in nodulation of leguminous plants		[2]	
Protozoa	a Cyst wall Physical and chemical resistance		[3]	
Porifera	Sponge skeleton	Mechanical stabilization		
Fungi	Cell wall Yeast bud neck Spore wall Septa	Turgor resistance Stabilization of cell division zone Physical and chemical resistance separation of mother and daughter cells	[6, 7]	
Nematodes	Pharynx Egg shell	Mechanical breakdown of food Physical and chemical resistance		
Arthropods	Epidermal cuticles Shells Tracheal cuticle Peritrophic matrix Egg shells	Exoskeletal functions Protective functions Tracheal structure and development Mechanical protection, digestion, anti-infectious barrier Physical and chemical resistance, oogenesis	[1, 63]	
Bivalves	Shell	Shell and nacre formation	[9]	
Gastropods	Snail-shell, radula Peritrophic matrix	Shell formation, grazing Multiple protective functions		
Cephalopods	Squid pen Cuttlefish bone Stomach cuticle	Endoskeleton Protective lining		
Tunicates	Integument (test) Peritrophic matrix	Reinforcement Multiple protective functions	[12]	
Teleost fish	Fin cuticle	Reinforcement	[13]	

Table 1 Localization and function of chitinous structures in various organisms

worldwide is used to obtain glucosamine and various oligosaccharides by acidic hydrolysis. Alkaline hydrolysis results in progressive deacetylation of chitin chains, eventually giving raise to chitosan, a polymer of β -(1,4)-linked glucosamines, which is a more soluble polymer. Chitosan is relatively nontoxic, has antimicrobial properties, and is a cationic polymer at acidic or neutral pH. Accordingly, it has manifold applications in industry. Chitosan-based materials are used as a preservative and dietary supplement in food industry, as a flocculation agent and for the adsorption of heavy metal ions in water treatment, and as antiseptic wound dressings and drug carriers in the pharmaceutical industry. Moreover, chitosan is subject of biopolymer research because the primary amino and the secondary hydroxyl groups are easy to modify. Many chitosan derivatives have been synthesized with the aim of developing intelligent biopolymers to fulfill specific functions. In contrast to cellulose, chitin is less stable in nature due to efficient decomposition. Accordingly, ancient chitin fossils are rare in contrast to cellulose fossils [15]. Biodegradation is mainly accomplished by hydrolytic enzymes called chitinases, which are found in a wide spectrum of organisms including viruses, archaea and eubacteria, protozoa, fungi, plants, and animals, independently of whether or not these organisms are capable of chitin synthesis.

In chitinolytic bacteria that do not synthesize chitin or chitooligomers themselves, chitinases are produced in the course of nutrition, enabling them to use chitinous material as a carbon and nitrogen source. Specifically, species of the genus *Streptomyces* transform insoluble chitin into soluble, metabolizable compounds by means of different chitinolytic enzymes and chitin-binding proteins that mediate adherence to chitinous substrates [16]. In plants, chitinases are thought to be involved in the defense against fungal pathogens, but some chitinase-like proteins lack antifungal activities and seem to play roles during development [17]. In carnivorous plants, they have been detected in the pitcher fluid where they appear to be involved in inducing the trap digesting machinery, in the defense against pathogens, and in chitin decomposition [18, 19]. In chitin-less mammals, chitinases and chitinase-like proteins have been shown to modulate immune responses (reviewed recently by [20]). In all chitin-producing organisms, however, chitinolytic enzymes are essential for maintaining normal lifecycle functions, such as cell division and sporulation in fungi or morphogenesis and metamorphosis in arthropods [21].

Chitinases from various sources have been attracting interest for biotechnological applications in the chemical and pharmaceutical industry because they can convert chitinous material from natural sources (such as crab shells) into usable components. Recombinant insect-derived chitinases may serve as powerful enzymes in such catalytic systems. In addition, chitinases and their inhibitors possess high potential as fungicides for the treatment of mycoses in animal and humans, therapeutic compounds against parasites, and biopesticides for the control of insect pests. This review focuses on insect-derived chitinases and discusses their potential in insect biotechnology (referred to as *yellow biotechnology* in this book).

2 Molecular Properties of Insect Chitinases

Biodegradation of chitin is accomplished by different types of enzymes that include chitinases (EC 3.2.1.14) and β -*N*-acetylhexosaminidases (EC 3.2.1.52), with the latter enzymes acting on chitooligosaccharides that were generated by chitinases cleaving longer chitin chains. Chitinases have been classified into two families of glycoside hydrolases, GH18 and GH19 (http://www.cazy.org; [22]). Although GH18 chitinases are widely distributed in all kingdoms, including insects, GH19 chitinases are restricted to plants, except for a few enzymes reported from viruses, bacteria, nematodes, and arachnids. GH18 and GH19 chitinases show only limited sequence similarities and differ in their catalytic mechanisms. GH18 chitinases and chitinase-like proteins are frequently endo-splitting enzymes but also contain catalytically inactive proteins such as imaginal disc growth factors (IDGFs), stabilin-1 interacting chitinase-like proteins (SI-CLPs), endo- β -*N*-acetylglucosaminidases (ENGases) and chitolectins [23]. The GH18 chitinases perform substrate-assisted catalysis involving a oxazolinium ion intermediate state [24]. This reaction results in the retention of the β -configuration at the anomeric carbon of the cleavage product. In contrast, GH19 chitinases operate by an acidic catalytic mechanism through an oxocarbenium glycosyl-enzyme intermediate, resulting in the inversion of the anomeric carbon atom (i.e., α -anomeric configuration). The soluble products of the reaction catalyzed by chitinases are small chitooligosaccharides (predominantely chitobiose and chitotriose), which become substrates for exo-splitting β -N-acetylhexosaminidases (family GH20) and remove terminal nonreducing GlcNAc residues. GH18 and GH20 chitinioyltic enzymes frequently act in concert to facilitate chitin degradation.

2.1 Domain Architecture of Insect Chitinases

In insects, chitinases belong exclusively to family GH18 and exhibit mostly endosplitting activity. They are presumably present in all insect orders. GH18 proteins have been reported in various dipteran, leipidoperan, coleopteran, hymenopteran, and hemipteran species, where they primarily function in remodeling chitinous structures, innate immunity, and development (see below). They exhibit a modular architecture composed of catalytic domains (GH18 domains), cysteine-rich chitinbinding domains (CBM14 or peritrophin A domains) and serine/threonine-rich linker domains (STL).

Insect chitinases have been particularly diversified during evolution, giving rise to eight different phylogenetic groups, which differ in their primary structures and domain architectures (Table 2, [25]). This classification was mainly based on genome-derived amino acid sequences and domain architectures for GH18 protein from the malaria mosquito *Anopheles gambiae*, the fruit fly *Drosophila melanogaster*, and the red flour beetle *Tribolium castaneum*. However, it has to be noted that a more recent study on GH18 proteins encoded in the genome of the pea aphid *Acyrthosiphon pisum* has revised this classification to some extent; this phylogenetic analysis, which included GH18 sequences from more insect species, did not well support groups IV, VI, and VII [26]. This finding is also reflected by the low bootstrap values at the corresponding branches in a phylogenetic tree of GH18 proteins from *A. gambiae*, the honey bee *Apis mellifera*, the silkmoth *Bombyx mori*, *D. melanogaster*, and *T. castaneum* (Fig. 1). Nevertheless, the old classification is used in this review article because most of the functional studies refer to this classification.

Group I chitinases are composed of a signal peptide, and one each of the GH18, STL and CBM14 domains. Interestingly, group I chitinase genes have expanded specifically in mosquitoes by gene duplication events [27]. Group II chitinases are significantly larger than group I chitinases because they are composed of a signal peptide followed by 4–5 GH18, multiple STL, and 4–7 CBM14 domains. Except for dipteran species, which have only 4 GH18 and 4 CBM14 domains, these domains are typically arranged as follows: GH18-CBM14-GH18-(CBM14)₃-(GH18)₂-CBM14-GH18. By contrast, dipteran group II chitinases are arranged like this: GH18-(CBM14)₃-(GH18)₂-CBM14-GH18. Some of the GH18 domains

Group	SP ^a /TMH	GH18	CBM14	STL
Ι	SP	1	1	1
II	SP	4–5	4–7	Multiple
III	TMH	2	1	0
IV	SP	1	0 (1)	0
V	SP	1 ^b	0	0
VI	SP	1	1	1 ^c
VII	SP	1	0	1
VIII	TMH	1	0	0

 Table 2 Domain architecture of group I-VIII insect chitinases

^a SP, N-terminal signal peptide; TMH, N-terminal transmembrane helix; GH18, catalytic domain similar to family 18 glycoside hydrolases; CBM14, chitin-binding domain belonging to family 14 of carbohydrate-binding modules; STL, serine/threonine-rich linker

^b GH18 domain catalytically inactive

^c Very large C-terminal serine/threonine-rich region

(in particular the second GH18 domain) appear to be catalytically inactive because a critical glutamate, which acts as a proton donor in the reaction cycle, is replaced by a nonacidic amino acid [28]. Group III chitinases are typically made up of a single N-terminal transmembrane helix (TMH), two adjacent GH18 domains, and one C-terminal CBM14 domain. From sequence alignments, it was concluded that the catalytic GH18 domains may have different functions and/or origins. The prediction of an N-terminal TMH region suggests that group III chitinases are membrane anchored. This assumption has been supported by analyzing Hi-5 cells expressing TcCHT7 from T. castaneum. The enzyme was apparently anchored by the TMH to the surface of the insect cells with the catalytic GH18 domains facing the extracellular space, as revealed by their ability to hydrolyze chitin without lysing the cells [29]. Group IV chitinases constitute a highly divergent group. They are usually encoded by multiple genes in a single insect species. Group IV chitinases are composed of a N-terminal signal peptide followed by a GH18 domain. Many of these chitinases (but not all) lack a CBM14 domain. Specifically, T. castaneum group IV chitinase genes have expanded in two separate monophyletic clades that consist of five and nine genes [26]. Group V chitinases always lack CBM14 domains, but possess an N-terminal signal peptide and a GH18 domain, which exhibits amino acid substitutions known to abrogate catalytic activity [30]. This group includes the imaginal disk growth factors (IDGFs), which are required for the proliferation, polarization, and motility of imaginal disc cells [31]. Group VI chitinases are similar to Group I chitinases. However, the Cterminal serine/threonine-rich region, which seems to be heavily glycosylated, largely extends the molecular mass of this protein. Group VII chitinases in turn resemble group IV chitinases in overall structure, but phylogenetic analysis revealed that this group is an outlier of group II chitinases. They have an Nterminal signal peptide and a GH18 domain, but they are devoid of a CBM14 domain. Group VIII chitinases have a GH18 domain but lack a signal peptide and a CBM14 domain. Like in group III chitinases, to which they are phylogenetically

Group



Fig. 1 Phylogenetic tree for various GH18 chitinases and chitinase-like proteins. The maximum likelihood tree was calculated on the basis of a ClustalW alignment (Blosum62) of amino acid sequences for chitinases and chitinase-like proteins. The scale bar indicates an evolutionary distance of 0.5 amino acid substitutions per site. Bootstrap values are given in percentages at the internodes. Different groups of GH18 chitinases are indicated by colored shadings. Am, *Apis mellifera*; Ag, *Anopheles gambiae*; Bm, *Bombyx mori*; Dm, *Drosophila melanogaster*; Tc, *Tribolium castaneum*. Accession numbers are given after the species abbreviation



Fig. 2 Homology-based models of the GH18 and the CBM14 domains of a group I chitinase from *Anopheles gambiae* (XP_001237469.3). The positions of catalytic site residues of the GH18 domain and conserved cysteines of the CBM14 domain are indicated with red colors. The serine/ threonine rich region linking the GH18 and CBM14 domains has not been modeled and is not included. The (α/β) 8 barrel (TIM barrel) is depicted in the center of the GH18 domain

most closely related, the GH18 domain is preceded by an *N*-terminal TMH. This suggests that these chitinases are also membrane-bound.

2.2 The Catalytic GH18 Domain

The crystal structures for several bacterial, fungal, plant, and mammalian GH18 chitinases have been determined [32-35]. The structural hallmark of the GH18 domain is a (β/α) 8 barrel (TIM barrel) fold, which is also illustrated in the center of a homology-based structural model for the group I chitinase from the malaria vector A. gambiae (Fig. 2). Some of the loops extending from the TIM barrel are thought to form a narrow but long substrate-binding cleft, which allows binding of at least five sugar units. In comparison, plant GH19 have a shorter and wider substrate binding site, which is predicted to allow binding of only three sugar units [36]. So far, only one crystal structure of an insect GH18 protein has been determined. Specifically, the structure of the imaginal disk growth factor (IDGF2) from D. melanogaster has been solved at a resolution of 1.3 Å [37]. IDGF2 has a classical TIM barrel of GH18 chitinases, however, with two prominent insertions. One insertion is highly conserved in group V chitinases (see below), and resides between the β -4 strand and the α -4 helix, a surface region that is exposed to the solvent. The other localizes between the β -7 strand and the α -7 helix and forms an additional $\alpha + \beta$ domain, which is present in all insect chitinases, although it is highly variable in sequence. Although the first insertion has been associated with proteolytic degradation, the second insertion may determine the cleavage modus of insect chitinases (whether they are endo- or exosplitting or processive enzymes). IDGF2 is catalytically inactive because amino acid substitutions in the conserved GH18 domain appear to preclude chitin hydrolysis [38]. This is particularly due to the exchange of the catalytic glutamate by a glutamine, which abolishes hydrolytic activity in chitinases (see below).

The GH18 domain comprises four signature sequences, which are highly conserved in insect chitinases: motifs I-IV reside in the β -strand 3, 4, 6, and 8, respectively, and have the consensus sequences K(F/V)M(V/L/I)AVGGW, FDG(L/F)DLDWE(Y/F)P, M(S/T)YDL(R/H)G, and GAM(T/V)WA(I/L)D [25]. Site-directed mutagenesis performed with a recombinant group I chitinase from Manduca sexta has established the roles of three acidic amino acids in motif II (D142, D144, and E146, underlined above). The corresponding amino acids D145, D147, and E149 are also shown in the structural model for the group I chitinase of A. gambiae (Fig. 2). Although none of these amino acids were required for chitin binding in *M. sexta*, they were more or less critical for catalysis [28]. The glutamate E146 was most important for catalytic activity; its substitution by glutamine or even by the negatively charged aspartate led to a complete loss of enzymatic activity. This finding suggests that E146 acts as an acid/base catalyst in this reaction. The aspartates D142 and D144 are less critical; they seem to function in determining the pKa values of the other two residues and stabilizing the transition state, respectively. Similar to D142, tryptophan W145 within motif II appears to be necessary for optimal enzyme activity but is not required for chitin binding [39].

2.3 The Chitin-Binding CBM14 Domain

The CBM14 modules of chitinases are widely distributed chitin-binding domains, which are also found in insect PM proteins (PMPs) and cuticle proteins analogous to peritrophins (CPAPs) [40]. The chitin-binding function of the CBM14 has been shown in several cases [41]. The only structure available for an invertebrate CBM14 motif is that for tachycitin, a 73-residue polypeptide with antimicrobial activity from hemocytes of the horseshoe crab (Tachypleus tridentatus). Nuclear magnetic resonance spectrometry revealed that the polypeptide consists of an Nterminal part made of a three-stranded β -sheet and C-terminal part made of a twostranded β -sheet following a short helical turn [41]. Five disulfide bridges formed between 10 cysteines stabilize this β -sandwich structure. Some of the β -sheets form a hydrophobic binding pocket, which involves conserved polar and hydrophobic amino acid residues [42]. In contrast, insect CBM14 domains have only six conserved cysteines, presumably forming three disulfide bridges. The characteristic spacing between these cysteines is CX₁₃₋₂₀CX₅CX₉₋₁₉CX₁₀₋₁₄CX₄₋₁₄C [40, 43]. Figure 2 shows a structural model of the CBM14 domain from a group I chitinase of A. gambiae, highlighting these conserved cysteines. The CBM14 domain is thought to enhance the affinity of the chitinase for its polymeric insoluble substrate, so that these enzymes are more effective on chitin than on chitooligosaccharides [44].

2.4 The Serine/Threonine-Rich Linker Region

The GH18 and CBM14 domains are frequently but not always connected by serine/threonine-rich linker regions (STL), which are presumably modified by mucin-type O-glycosylation. This may affect protein stability, particularly in protease-rich environments, such as the molting fluid or the gut lumen, where insect chitinases frequently are operating [44]. The first step of the mucin-type O-glycosylation is catalyzed by a polypeptide *N*-acetylgalactosaminyl transferase (GalNAc transferase). This enzyme transfers the sugar moiety from UDP-GalNAc to the serine and/or threonine residues of the acceptor polypeptide. Interestingly, GalNAc-transferases are absent in plants but present in insects, such as *D. melanogaster*, where specific isoforms appear to have unique functions in particular tissues, including epithelia known to synthesize and secrete chitinases [45]. The STL region is predicted to be an unfolded polypeptide. Because it is therefore not possible to model the structure of this region, the GH18 and CBM14 of the *A. gambiae* chitinase domains were drawn separately in Fig. 2.

2.5 Enzymatic Properties of Insect Chitinases

In a comprehensive enzymatic study, Zhu et al. compared the properties of group I, IV, or V chitinases from T. castaneum, D. melanogaster, and M. sexta. They expressed the chitinases in Hi5 cells in insect cells using a baculoviral system and purified them by Ni-NTA or DEAE-Sepharose chromatography [38]. Subsequently, the enzymatic and chitin-binding properties were compared. Except for group V proteins, which comprise the group V IDGFs, all chitinases exhibited chitinolytic activities. However, the enzymes from different groups differed with respect to their ability to bind chitin, immunological cross-reactivity, kinetic properties, pH dependency of activity, and their preference for oligomeric or polymeric substrates. Group I chitinases cleaved both polymeric and oligomeric substrates, whereas group IV chitinases exhibited no and only little chitinolytic activity for oligomeric substrates. The tested group I chitinases showed two optima at approximately pH 6 and 9, whereas group IV chitinase either had only a single optimum at pH 6 or were highly active over a broad pH range from pH 4 to 9. All tested chitinases and chitinase-like proteins, including the group V IDGFs, bound tightly to colloidal chitin.

All catalytically active insect GH18 chitinases studied so far have been shown to be endo-splitting enzymes that cleave chitin or chitooligosaccharides comprising at least three sugar moieties. The recombinant 65-kDa chitinase from *Bombyx mori* preferentially cleaves the β -(1,4) glycosidic linkage of GlcNAc oligosaccharides after the second position from the nonreducing end, retaining the β -anomeric configuration of the product [46]. In contrast, the chitinase from *Autographa californica* multiple nucleopolyhedrovirus (AcMNPV), which may have a bacterial origin but is expressed in virus-infected insect cells, exhibits both endo- and exo-splitting activities [47]. However, as in the case of insect chitinases, cleavage of olilgosaccharides occurs at the linkage between the second and third sugar moiety from the nonreducing end [48]. The catalytic mechanism of insect chitinases has not been explained in detail, but it is likely that—like other noninsect GH18 chitinases—they act through substrate-assisted catalysis involving an oxazolinium intermediate state, as described above.

Besides their chitinolytic activity, many bacterial, fungal, plant, and mammalian GH18 chitinase possess transglycosylation activity, which allows the formation of new glycosidic bonds between donor and acceptor saccharides. In retaining glycoside hydrolases, the transglycosylation reaction occurs through a doubledisplacement mechanism using another acceptor molecule (carbohydrate or an alcohol) instead of water [49]. This type of reaction leads to the interconversion of oligosaccharides of different compositions and lengths. Oligosaccharides of specific compositions and length, however, are attracting increasing interest in the food and pharmaceutical industries due to their potential use as therapeutics, prebiotics, or in plant protection [50–53]. Therefore, transglycosylation is considered to have a high potential in generating defined oligosaccharides because their chemical synthesis is highly challenging. The development of methods for enzymatic synthesis of oligosaccharides may include insect-derived GH 18 chitinases because it is likely that many of these enzymes exhibit transglycosylation activity.

2.6 Insect Chitinase Gene Expression During Development

In insects, chitinase encoding genes are differentially expressed during development, and the expression of some genes is restricted to certain tissues. The expression profiles have been determined in detail by reverse-transcription and qualitative polymerase chain reaction for *T. castaneum*, *A. gambiae*, and *A. pisum* [26, 54, 55].

In *T. castaneum*, the genome harbors in total 22 genes encoding chitinases and chitinase-like proteins [55]. The group I, II, III, and V genes (*TcCHT5*, *TcCHT10*, *TcCHT7*, and *TcIDGF2/4*, respectively) were found to be expressed throughout all stages of development. Transcripts for the group VI gene *TcCHT6* were detected in all stages except for adults, and transcripts for the group VII gene *TcCHT2* were found in all stages except for embryos and adults. The group VII gene *TcCHT11* was found to be expressed in all but penultimate instar larvae. Transcripts for all 14 group IV genes (*TcCHT4*, -8, -9, -12 to -22) were detectable in the feeding stages (larvae and adults). However, expression of two of these genes (*TcCHT4* and *TcCHT16*) was also found at lower levels in pharate pupal and pupal stages. Moreover, the group IV genes (except for *TcCHT4*) were found to be expressed exclusively in the larval midgut, and gene expression varied in different gut

regions. The latter finding suggests that group IV chitinases act on the chitin network of the PM and/or dietary components.

Overall, there are similarities and differences between the expression profiles of *T. castaneum and A. gambiae*, the latter of which has 20 chitinase genes [54]. Expression of group I, II, III, and V genes (AgCHT5-1 to-5, AgCHT10, AgCHT7 and AgIDGF2/4, respectively) was detectable in all developmental stages at various levels, from embryos (except for AgCHT10) to adults. The two IDGF genes (AgIDGF2 and -4) were constitutively expressed at higher levels. The expression of the eight group IV genes of *A. gambiae* (AgCHT4, -8, -9, -12, -13, -16, -23, -24) showed various levels of expression in the different developmental stages tested. Notably, the group IV chitinases AgCHT12, AgCHT13 and AgCHT23 were almost exclusively expressed in the larval stages, whereas AgCHT8 was expressed in pupae and adults. All group IV genes were detected in the gut, either in the foregut (AgCHT4, -12, -16, -23), midgut (AgCHT9, -13, -16, -23), or hindgut (AgCHT9, -16, -23), except for AgCHT24, which was not tested for its expression in the gut. The group VII gene was also found to be specifically expressed in the AgCHT4 in the foregut.

In A. pisum, the expression of ApCHT2 (group IV), -3 (group VI), -4 (group III), and -8 (unclassified) was found to be highly upregulated in embryonic tissues [26], and that of two distinct chitinase-like genes, ApCHT6 (group IV) and Ap-ENGase (ENGase), was significantly higher in the midgut than in other tissues (classification according to [25]).

Upregulation of the expression of chitinase-encoding genes involves transcriptional control mechanisms mediated by molting hormones. The injection of 20-hydroxyecdysone (20HE) into ligated larvae of *M. sexta* and *B. mori* stimulates the activity of chitinases in the integument [56, 57]. This increase in chitinolytic activity correlates with raised transcript levels that have been measured for group I chitinase genes from *M. sexta* following 20HE injection [58]. The 20HE-induced increase of transcript levels was suppressed when fenoxycarb, a juvenile hormone mimic, was topically applied. Similar results have been reported for chitinases from the silkworm *B. mori* [59], the spruce budworm *Choristoneura fumiferana* [60], the mealworm beetle *Tenebrio molitor* [61], and even from crustaceans such as the Chinese shrimp *Fenneropenaeus chinensis* [62]. Thus, 20HE-dependent control of chitinase gene expression and chitinolytic activity appears to be widely distributed among insects and possibly also other arthropods. Whether gene activities of chitinase-encoding genes are directly or indirectly controlled has not been elucidated yet.

2.7 Functions of Chitinases in Insects

The finding that gene expression of chitinases and chitinase-like proteins varies between different developmental stages and tissues indicates that chitinases have distinct functions. This conclusion was supported by an exciting study in *T*.

castaneum using systemic RNA interference to systematically knockdown transcripts for group I (*TcCHT5*), II (*TcCHT10*), III (*TcCHT7*), IV (*TcCHT8*, -14, -16), V (*TcIDGF2* and -4), VI (*TcCHT6*), and VII (*TcCHT2*) chitinase or chitinase-like protein encoding genes [55]. Injection of dsRNA specific for *TcCHT5* resulted in molting defects and death only during pupal-adult molting, whereas that for *TcCHT10* caused arrest at all larval–larval, larval–pupal, and pupal–adult moltings as well as defects in egg hatching. When penultimate instar larvae were injected with dsRNA specific for *TcCHT7*, they completed larval–larval and larval–pupal molts, but the pupae failed to contract their abdomens and to fully expand their elytra. Injection of dsRNA for *TcIDGF4* into penultimate or last instar larvae resulted in death of the insects during adult eclosion. The injection of dsRNAs for the genes *TcCHT2*, *TcCHT6*, *TcCHT8*, *TcCHT14*, *TcCHT16*, and *TcIDGF2* failed to result in observable phenotypes.

Chitinase and chitinase-like proteins are thought to have important functions during the growth and development of insects [21, 25]. During molting, they assist in the degradation of inner parts of the chitinous endocuticle, a process required to shed off the old cuticle (exuvia). In the intestinal tract, they have important roles in digestion of chitin-containing food (including exuvia, which is frequently eaten after molting) and in the turnover of the chitin-containing PM, which lines the midgut epithelium. It protects the midgut epithelium from abrasive particles, divides the gut lumen into distinct digestive compartments, and acts as an anti-infectious barrier [63]. In addition, chitinase-like proteins promote cell proliferation and have functions in the innate immune system. From the expression profiles and the RNAi studies, several important conclusions on the functions of chitinases in insects can be drawn.

Group I–II chitinases act in the degradation of the endocuticle during molting with activities that have different effects on larval–larval, larval–pupal, and pupal–adult molts. Partially, these chitinases may have redundant functions. They are secreted into the molting fluid, which is known to contain proetolytic and chitinolytic activities, and degrade the inner parts of the old cuticle to allow molting [64]. Interestingly, the chitinases appear not to be excluded from the newly synthesized cuticle by an impermeable layer (also called cuticulin or envelope) as previously assumed, because a recent study performed in *T. castaneum* provided evidence that the new cuticle is protected from chitinolytic activity by a cuticle-organizing protein named after the *Drosophila* mutant Knickkopf [65].

Group III chitinases differ from group I and II chitinases in that they are anchored to the plasma membrane by an *N*-terminal transmembrane helix. They appear not to be required for molting but for processes that occur immediately after pupation such as abdominal contraction and the extension of wings and elytra. How they accomplish these function is not known.

Group IV chitinases appear to have functions in the intestinal system because they are only expressed in different parts of the gut. This suggests that they are involved in the degradation of chitinous material either assimilated with food or as part of the PM. Some of these gut-specific chitinases may also have immune functions. For example, the group IV chitinase GmCHT1 from the tsetse fly *Glossina morsitans morsitans* contains a GH18 domain and a CBM14 domain but lacks an STL region. The *GmChT1* gene is expressed in the fat body and in the milk glands of pregnant female flies. The tsetse flies undergo viviparous reproduction and the chitinase becomes transmitted to the larvae by feeding of a milk-like substance secreted in the mother's uterus. Once taken up by the larvae, it may have immunological function in the larval gut, protecting against fungal pathogens [66].

Groups V chitinase-like proteins (IDGFs) are predominantly expressed in embryonic yolk cells and fat body; they may act as chitolectins binding to cell surface receptors. They have been shown to promote cell lineages derived from *Drosophila* imaginal discs in cooperation with insulin-like growth factor [31]. In hemocyte and fat body cell lines derived from the cabbage armyworm, *Mamestra brassicae*, however, they stimulated cell proliferation independently from the presence of insulin-like peptides [67]. Next to their function in cell proliferation, some IDGFs also have immune functions. In *A. gambiae* two group V proteins, AgBr1 and AgBr2 are secreted into the hemolymph after challenging the mosquitoes by bacterial infections. AgBr1 and AgBr2 are proteolytically processed after exposure to bacteria or peptidoglycans, as reported for some other IDGFs [68]. Finally, honeybee salivary glands secrete IDGF4 into the royal jelly and honey. This finding implies that IDGF4 might affect growth, physiology, or even behavior of other bees in the hive [69]. In contrast to group I–V chitinases, the functions of group VI–VIII chitinases have not been addressed so far.

3 Chitinase Inhibitors in Human Health and Pest Control

3.1 Pseudosugars, Cyclic Peptides, and Purine Derivatives

Inhibitors of GH18 chitinases demonstrate significant biological activities against insect pests, fungi, and protozoan/nematodal parasites, as they interfere with essential physiological functions. Among the most potent natural inhibitors of chitinases are allosamidin, argifin, and argadin [70]. Allosamidin is one of the best characterized inhibitors. It was isolated from Streptomyces species and exhibits an inhibitory activity against GH18 chitinases, while being inactive on GH19 chitinases. It is a pseudosugar (pseudotrisaccharide) consisting of two units Nacetyl-D-allosamine and one unit of an aminocyclitol derivative (Fig. 3). Allosamidin is thought to specifically block the transition state of GH18 chitinases. The compound has been shown to inhibit chitinases from various insects, including the silk moth B. mori, the nonbiting midge Chironomus tentans, and the green peach aphid Myzus persicae [71-73]. When applied to larvae of B. mori, Leucania separata (common armyworm), Tineola bisselliella (webbing cloth moth), or Lucilia cuprina (Australian sheep blowfly), it inhibited larval to pupal molt [74, 75]. Feeding Phlebotomus papatasi sandflies, a vector for the Leishmania parasite, with allosamidin supplemented blood led to a thickening of the PM from the



Fig. 3 Chemical structures of GH18 chitinase inhibitors. The depicted inhibitor structures include the pseudotrisaccharide allosamidin, the cyclopentapeptides argadin and argifin, the small cylic peptide CI-4, and the purine-derivate C2-dicaffeine. Chemical structures were obtained from the Binding database and visualized with ACD ChemSketch 8.0

midgut. It also prevented early parasite mortality seen in infected flies, suggesting an important role of the PM as an anti-infectious barrier [76].

Similar results were obtained when allosamidin-supplemented blood was fed to female yellow fever mosquitoes [77]. This treatment resulted in the formation of an atypical thick PM, whereas the addition of exogenous chitinase completely blocked PM formation. Most notably, allosamidin inhibits the transmission of the *Plasmodium* ookinetes by blocking the parasite's chitinase, which facilitates penetration of the mosquito's PM [78, 79]. Although allosamidin has evidently a high potential as an active ingredient of antiparasite drugs and insecticides, its total

synthesis is complex and expensive, thus currently preventing its use in parasite and pest control regimes [70]. The synthesis of allosamidin analogs provided insights into the structural requirements for chitinase inhibition. Blattner et al. evaluated different allosamidin analogues to provide insights into structureactivity relationships [75, 80]. For a chitinase from Chironomus tentans, the removal of a single N-acetylallosamine residue did not impair inhibitory activity and glucosamine can be exchanged against allosamine without any negative effect [80]. Similar results were obtained when testing the insecticidal activity for *Tin*eola bisselliella and Lucilia cupring larvae [75]. The authors came to the important conclusion that the β -(1,4) linkage between the sugar or pseudosugar moieties is necessary for chitinase inhibition and insecticidal activity. Thus, β -(1,4)-gluco disaccharides are attractive candidate molecules for chitinase inhibition. Based on these findings, Dusssouy et al. reported that GlcNAc- β -(1,4)Glc disaccharides containing 2-O-acetyl and/or 6-sulfate groups are highly potent inhibitors of insect chitinase activity and that they have strong aphidicidal activities when tested on hemipteran Myzus persicae [81]. However, the latter effects could not be explained exclusively on the basis of chitinase inhibition.

Argifin and argadin are an alternative class of GH18 chitinase inhibitors. Their chemistry is not based on sugars, and their synthesis is less challenging. These molecules are cyclopentapeptides (Fig. 3), which were isolated from mycelia of Gliocladium and Clonostachys species, respectively [82, 83]. It has to be noted, however, that the taxonomic classification of these fungi is uncertain and needs to be reassessed using appropriate DNA markers [84]. Both inhibitors mimic the interactions of GH18 chitinases with chitooligosaccharides and interact with side chains D142, E144, and Y214 in the active site required for catalytic activity [85]. Argadin more strongly inhibits GH18 chitinases than allosamidin does, whereas argifin exhibits weaker inhibition due to structural differences between the two peptide backbones. The detailed structural information available for these types of inhibitors allowed identification of a tiny nine-atom active fragment of argifin, which is a micromolar inhibitor of GH18 chitinase from Aspergillus fumigatus [86]. Another peptide-based inhibitor is the small cyclic peptide CI-4 (cyclo (L-Arg-D-Pro)) (Fig. 3), which in contrast to the cyclopentapeptides blocks chitinase activity by structurally mimicking the reaction intermediate [87]. It was first isolated from the marine *Pseudomonas* species [88]. A screening of a compound library of 880 drug molecules identified recently three xanthine derivatives, theophylline, caffeine, and pentoxifylline as moderate inhibitors of bacterial, fungal, and human family 18 chitinases [89]. Moreover, a fragment-based, computer-aided approach to screen commercially available chemical structures allowed these investigators to identify a xanthine-derivative (C2-dicaffeine) as GH18 chitinase inhibitor that acts in the low micromolar range [90]. Some of the latter chitinase inhibitors may also be active on insect-derived enzymes.

3.2 Antibodies to Chitinases Block Parasite Transmission

Malaria is one of the most important parasitic diseases, affecting hundreds of millions of humans per year, with at least 1 million deaths. The parasite is transmitted by female A. gambiae mosquitos that inject infectious sporozoites while taking a blood meal. Before the mosquitoes can transmit the parasite, they have to get infected themselves by ingesting male and female gametocytes from a blood meal of a malaria-infected person. After mating, the resulting zygote elongates into the invasive motile form, which is called ookinete. The ookinete must penetrate the PM before it can invade the midgut epithelium to reach the hemolymph site, where it eventually develops into sporozoite-forming oocysts [91]. The ookinete produces a GH18 chitinase that facilitates traversal of the chitin-containing PM [92]. Both the targeted disruption of the *Plasmodium* chitinase-encoding genes and the inhibition of its chitinolytic activity by allosamidin led to a significant reduction of infectivity in A. gambiae mosquitos [78, 79, 93]. Because the Plasmodium chitinase is a potential target for blocking malaria transmission, the idea of developing antibodies to neutralize chitinase activity emanated. A monoclonal antibody (1C3-MAb) was generated against the recombinant P. falciparum chitinase PfCHT1. The 1C3-MAb indeed inhibited PfCHT1 activity and significantly reduced the infectivity of the P. falciparum parasite in mosquitoes [94, 95]. A recombinant single-chain antibody (scFv) derived from 1C3-MAb hybridoma cells also significantly reduced P. gallinaceum parasite transmission to mosquitoes by inhibiting the orthologous PgCHT2 enzyme [96]. The fact that the recombinant 1C3-MAb recognizes PfCHT1 as well as PgCHT2 allows using the avian parasite P. gallinaceum as a model system for elucidating the role of chitinases for invasion of the midgut epithelium. More importantly, however, transgenic strains of Anopheles stephensi expressing two scFvs directed to the parasite chitinase did not show the development of sporozoites after challenging them with *P. falciparum* [97]. The expression of a dual scFv transgene can completely block parasite development without affecting the mosquito's fitness. Interestingly, antibodies to microfilarial chitinases from Brugia malayi, a nematode which causes lymphatic filariasis in humans, also block parasite transmission [98].

4 Recombinant Chitinases in Pest Control

4.1 Chitinases Enhance Virulence of Baculoviral Biopesticides

Chemical pest management strategies may cause contaminations with toxic compounds that have problematic effects on the environment and eventually affect animal and human health. In addition, the extensive use of pesticides generates resistances that render many of the widely used insecticidal compounds ineffective. Therefore, alternate concepts of integrated pest management (IPM) have been

developed, including nonchemical strategies to control insects. A major objective of IPM is applying different methods to produce synergistic effects [99]. Pest populations are not controlled by attempting eradication but rather by reducing the number of pests to levels that do not cause economic damage. The methods that are combined in IPM strategies include environmentally safe and selective chemical pesticides, use of crop cultivars with pest resistance, intelligent cultivation practices, physical methods, natural biopesticides, and biocontrol with natural predators, parasites, and microbial organisms and agents.

Baculoviruses have been recognized as efficient biopesticides for the control of lepidopteran insect species in agriculture and forestry. The majority of baculoviruses used as biopesticides belong to the group of nucleopolyhedroviruses (NPV; α -baculoviruses); some are granuloviruses (GV; β -baculoviruses). These viruses exhibit high species-specificity and lack negative impact on plants, mammals, birds, fish, or even on nontarget insects. This is especially desirable when beneficial insects need to be protected or when an ecologically sensitive area is being treated. However, the narrow host range of baculoviruses and their slow working mode limit their use in pest control to some extent. Baculoviruses encode proteases and chitinases, which specifically degrade the protective PM in the midgut of infected insects; this presumably increases virulence and infectivity and mediates liquefaction of the integument. For instance, the Mamestra configurata (bertha armyworm) NPV (McNPV-A) encodes a metalloprotease enhancin, which evidently degrades PM proteins [100]. Chitinases are encoded by many baculoviral genomes, including those of the Autographa californica multicapsid NPV (Ac-MNPV) [101], Spodoptera litura multicapsid NPVs (SIMNPVs) [102], Helicoverpa armigera singlecapsid NPV (HaSNPV) [103], Antheraea pernyi NPV (ApNPV) [104], Epiphyas postvittana NPV (EpNPV) [105], Orgyia pseudotsugata multicapsid NPV (OpMNPV) [106], Bombyx mori NPV (BmNPV) [107] and the Cryptophlebia leucotreta granulovirus (ClCV) [108]. The function of the Ac-MNPV chitinase ChiA has been extensively studied, both in vitro and in vivo. The viral ChiA was expressed in Sf9 cells and purified using a pepstatin-aminohexyl Sepharose column [48]. Careful analyses of enzyme activity and cleavage products revealed that the mode of action was similar to that of chitinase A from the enterobacterium Serratia marcescens (SmChiA). It hydrolyzed the second β -(1,4) glycosidic bond from the non-reducing end of chitooligosaccharide substrates and acted also on solid β -chitin in a processive mechanism.

The viral chitinase seems to promote liquefaction of the larvae, a process that is usually observed in the late period of a baculoviral infection and involves partial degradation of the integument by proteolytic and chitinolytic activities. The processive working mode of ChiA may be especially advantageous for liquefaction. In AcMNPV-infected larvae of *Trichoplusia ni*, liquefaction depends, next to ChiA, on the baculoviral endoprotease cathepsin (v-Cath) [47], which physically interacts with the viral ChiA before being released from infected cells [109]. Site-directed mutagenesis of the ChiA active site residues D311 and E315 in the recombinant baculovirus caused a reduction in chitinolytic activity and an attenuated liquefaction of host larvae, indicating that ChiA is an important virulence factor of baculoviruses

[110]. Interestingly, ChiA contains a C-terminal KDEL motif retaining the protein in the endoplasmic reticulum [111]. When the nucleotide sequence encoding the KDEL motif was deleted in the viral chitinase gene, and subsequently *T. ni* cells were infected with the recombinant virus, the chitinase localized at the plasma membrane and was secreted into the supernatant of the culture medium. Consistently, the biological activity was enhanced in *T. ni* larvae infected with the recombinant virus encoding a KDEL-deficient chitinase version [112]. Why ChiA is retained in the endoplasmic reticulum to some extent is unknown, but it may attenuate liquefaction until enough polyhedra have been produced to embed the virions. The observed interaction of ChiA with v-Cath may be required for coordinating proteolytic and chitinolytic activities for liquefaction [109].

The potential of the ChiA chitinase as a biopesticide has been further explored by Rao et al. [113]. The *ChiA* gene was expressed in *Escherichia coli* cells and purified by affinity chromatography. When isolated peritrophic matrices from *B. mori* larvae were incubated with increasing amounts of the recombinant chitinase, a dose-dependent increase in PM permeability and number and size of PM perforations was observed. Feeding of the recombinant chitinase to *B. mori* larvae resulted in 100 % mortality at high doses, whereas lesser doses reduced larval growth. This finding implies that optimization of the baculoviral genome to increase chitinase expression by using alternate promoters may provide a powerful means for the development of environmentally safe biopesticides [114]. As insect chitinases have been optimized during evolution to degrade cuticle and peritrophic matrices, the insecticidal activities of baculoviruses may be improved by generating recombinant viruses encoding an insect chitinase with desired properties. One example supporting this hypothesis will be discussed in Sect. 4.3.

4.2 Chitinases Increase Insecticidal Activities of Biopesticides

Among the most successful biopesticides are the δ -endotoxins (Cry toxins) produced by *Bacillus thuringiensis*. After their release from spore crystals in the midgut, they bind to their specific receptors at the apical membrane of midgut epithelial cells and damage the membrane by pore formation, so that the cells eventually lyse [115]. Before the Cry toxins can interact with the apical membranes, they have to pass the chitin-containing PM, which forms a physical barrier. It was suggested that chitinases increase the larvicidal effects by perforating the PM, improving the accessibility of the Cry toxin to the epithelial membrane. An obvious idea was to coapply Cry toxins and chitinases, which indeed increased the insecticidal effect of *B. thuringiensis* on *Choristoneura fumiferana* larvae [116]. Also, the co-application of *B. thuringiensis* spore crystal suspension together with chitinolytic bacteria yielded significant synergistic insecticidal effects against *Spodoptera littoralis* larvae [117]. It was also shown that the addition of *Serratia marcescens* chitinase protein preparations to Cry toxin preparations caused synergistic toxic effects in *Spodoptera littoralis* larvae [118]. More recently, recombinant plasmids containing the cry1Ac gene from *B. thuringiensis* and chitinase-encoding genes from tobacco (*Nicotiana tabacum*) were generated to transform acrystalliferous *B. thuringiensis*. The transformed bacteria exhibited significant chitinase activity, and when the insecticidal activity of the transformed bacteria was evaluated using *Helicoverpa armigera* larvae, it was more than tenfold higher compared to the bacteria that produced only the Cry toxin [119]. Even fusion proteins composed of a chitinase and Cry1Ac expressed by *B. thuringiensis* strains have been shown to increase slightly toxicity in *Ephestia kuehniella* larvae in comparison to wild-type strains [120].

Similar approaches have been undertaken to increase the insect virulence of entomopathogenic fungi that are used in biocontrol of insect pests. The genome of the entomopathogenic fungus *Metarhizium anisopliae* encodes several chitinases. One of these chitinases, chitinase 2 (Chi2), is involved in the pathogenicity of this fungus. Strains that overexpress Chi2 showed higher efficiency to kill its host, the cotton stainer bug *Dysdercus peruvianus*, whereas strains defective in the gene encoding Chi2 decreased infectivity of the fungus [121]. Likewise, a transgenic *Trichoderma konigii* strain expressing the chitinase 42 from *Metarhizium anisopliae* showed insecticidal activity against the Asian corn borer, *Ostrinia furnacalis* and the silkworm *B. mori* [122]. More recently, Araújo et al. showed that feeding of a bacterial chitinase disrupts the PM and reduces fecundity of female sandflies (*Lutzomyia longipalpis*), which are important vectors of visceral leishmaniasis [123]. Again, it is tempting to speculate that the use of group IV insect chitinases that are expressed in the midgut might increase the synergistic effects of Cry toxins or the insect virulence of entomopathogenic fungi.

4.3 Insect Chitinases as Biopesticides

To date, only a few studies have been reported that directly used insect-derived chitinases as biopesticides for the control of pests. Gopalakrishnan et al. have constructed a recombinant AcMNPV baculovirus expressing a group I chitinase from *M. sexta* under the control of the polyhedrin promoter [124]. When the fourth instar larvae of M. sexta or Spodoptera frugiperda were injected with the recombinant virus, the chitinase was detectable in large amounts in the hemolymph. Liquefaction of infected S. frugiperda larvae occurred significantly earlier than when the insects were infected with a wild-type virus, indicating increased insecticidal activity. Similarly, a recombinant AcMNPV expressing a group III chitinase from the hard tick Haemaphysalis longicornis showed bioacaricidal effects against ticks when topically applied [125]. A mixture of recombinant virus and the purified recombinant protein was found to be more efficient in killing the ticks than the recombinant virus and pure chitinase alone. Mice that were immunized with the recombinant purified chitinase from H. longicornis developed a specific protective anti-tick immune response affecting tick molting [126]. These findings suggest that recombinant chitinases may be efficient antigens for vaccination to biologically control ticks. Similar strategies may be helpful also to develop chitinase-based vaccines that block the transmission of leishmaniasis by sandflies [127, 128]. Interestingly, even the purified recombinant chitinase has insecticidal effects. Fitches et al. produced a recombinant chitinase from the tomato moth, *Lacanobia olerace* in the yeast, *Pichia pastoris*, and injected it into *L. oleracea* larvae [129]. They observed 100 % mortality already at a comparable low dose and a reduction in cuticle thickness when injected prior to molting. When fed orally, larval growth and food consumption were reduced.

Insect-derived chitinases may become also important for bioprocessing industries that, for instance, produce chitooligosaccharides with defined chemical properties. They have been expressed in different heterologous systems and purified in reasonable amounts. However, biotechnological processes will require cost-efficient large-scale production of highly active preparations. Most of the studies expressing insect chitinases so far used *E. coli* strains [102, 130–132] or insect cells [38, 39, 133]. Because insect chitinases may likely exhibit eukaryotic posttranslational modifications that improve folding and activity, cost-efficient eukaryotic cells such as the yeast *Pichia pastoris* could be the right expression system of choice to produce a high yield of stable and highly active preparations of genetically optimized enzymes for bioprocessing applications.

5 Chitinase Transgenes in Crop Protection

5.1 Transgenic Plants Expressing Chitinases

Because of the nematocidal, fungicidal and insecticidal properties of chitinases, transgenic plants were generated that heterologously express GH18 and GH19 chitinases from various baculoviral, bacterial, and insect sources to increase plant resistance [25, 134–137]. The high potential for transgenic plants expressing chitinases for use in plant protection against herbivorous insects has been established. The first study that evaluated insect resistance of transgenic plants expressing an insect chitinase was published in 1998. In this study, a transgenic tobacco was generated producing a group I chitinase from *M. sexta* [138, 139]. Although expression levels appeared to be generally low and the recombinant chitinase was truncated, larvae of the tobacco budworm Heliothis virescens were impaired in their growth when feeding on the leaves of the transgenic tobacco. Moreover, the larvae showed a higher mortality and caused less feeding damage compared to larvae fed on control plants. However, no effects on growth and mortality were observed for *M. sexta* larvae. This result may be explained by the greater thickness of the PM in the case of M. sexta larvae, indicating that susceptibilities to toxic chitinases may vary among different insect species. However, when the leaves of transgenic tobacco were sprayed with a formula containing a sublethal dose of Cry toxins from B. thuringiensis, a synergistic insecticidal effect was observed in *H. virescence* larvae, as well as *M. sexta* larvae. The *M. sexta* chitinase was also expressed in transgenic cotton, which reportedly conferred insect resistance in the field. The chitinase was detectable in leaf tissues using antibodies developed to the recombinant enzyme [132].

To increase toxic effects on feeding insects, the gene encoding a scorpion insect toxin from *Buthus martensii* (BmkIT) was expressed in combination with the *M. sexta* chitinase in transgenic *Brassica napus* [140]. Some of the obtained transgenic plants showed high expression levels for both chitinase and scorpion toxin, and conferred significant resistance to the diamondback moth, *Plutella maculipenis*. Synergistic effects for the chitinase and the scorpion insect toxin have not been tested in this study; hence, it is not clear to what extent the chitinase contributes to the carmine spider mite (*Tetranychus cinnabarius*), McCarthy et al. generated a transgenic line of *Caprica papaya* expressing the *M. sexta* chitinase [141]. The transgenic papaya line showed increased tolerance to the spider mites under field conditions.

Likewise, chitinases from baculoviral sources have been used to generate transgenic plants. Although Shi et al. observed no insecticidal effects when H. virescens larvae were fed on transgenic tobacco leaf tissue expressing the baculoviral chitinase ChiA from AcMNPV, they reported significant tolerance against the fungal pathogen Alternaria alternata [142]. In contrast, Corrado et al. showed that transgenic tobacco plants expressing an active ChiA protein from AcMNPV are significantly protected against fungal pathogens (Botrytis cinerea and Alternaria alternate) and lepidopteran larvae (B. mori). However, they observed no insecticidal effects on aphid *M. persicae* populations [143]. As indicated by the latter two examples, the use of transgenic plants expressing chitinases has to be discussed carefully, particularly also because probiotic effects on insect pests have been reported in transgenic plants expressing chitinases. For instance, transgenic potatoes expressing a chitinase from the coleopteran pest Phaedon cochleariae revealed slightly positive effects on population growth of the aphid M. persicae [144]. Because aphids do not form a PM, they may be considered as nontarget insects for transgenic plants expressing baculoviral or insect chitinases.

Although some of the results obtained with transgenic plants expressing insect chitinases are inconsistent, it seems plausible that chitinase-mediated resistance can be improved by considering some of the recent insights on the different biochemical properties and physiological functions of chitinases. For example, so far only group I insect chitinases have been used for the construction of transgenic plants. However, these enzymes are located in the integument, where they have important function during molting. The primary target of plant-expressed chitinases, however, may be considered the PM in the midgut (in contrast to the chitinases acting systemically during a baculoviral infection). Therefore, it seems promising to use group IV chitinases as transgenes, which evidently are expressed

in the insect gut and hence may have higher chitinolytic activities due to evolutionary adaptations to this proteolytic environment. These adaptations may include resistance to proteolysis, distinctive pH optima, and different working modes that allow degradation of chitinous substrates which differ in the type of chitin and associated proteins.

Finally, it has to be noted that some of the observed insecticidal effects may be mediated by the stimulation of general defense mechanisms triggered by the exogenous chitinase rather than by direct chitinolytic action of the transgene. In addition, legal restrictions and problems with public acceptance of transgenic plants in some countries may raise concerns.

5.2 Insect Chitinases as Target Genes for RNAi

Using RNA interference as a powerful tool to investigate gene functions, a few studies revealed vital functions for chitinases for growth and development of insects. Zhu et al. reported lethal effects for the injection of the group I chitinase TcCHT5, the group II chitinase TcCHT10, and the group V IDGF protein TcIDGF4, whereas the injection of dsRNA for the group III chitinase TcCHT7 resulted in severe wing and elytral abnormalities [55]. Similar results were obtained when dsRNA specific for a group I and a group IV chitinase from the beet armyworm Spodoptera exigua was injected into pupae of this lepidopteran pest [145]. The injection of dsRNA specific for either chitinase led to a significant reduction in survival rates. Although the injection of dsRNA specific for the group I chitinase led to molting defects, that for the group IV chitinase prevented adult eclosion. Using a feeding-based RNAi approach, Khajuria et al. were successful in reducing transcript levels for a group IV chitinase in the European corn borer, Ostrinia nubilalis, which is predominantly detected in midgut of wild-type larvae [146]. In response to RNAi-mediated knock-down of transcript levels, the chitin content in the PM was slightly increased and larval growth was significantly impaired compared with control larvae. These findings indicate that the examined group IV chitinase is required for proper PM formation. If this function is disturbed, growth and development of the O. nubilalis larvae are negatively affected. As documented by the latter example, the knockdown of transcripts was accomplished by feeding dsRNA to larval pests. This approach raises the possibility of directly spraying stabilized dsRNA formulation on host plants to silence the expression of vital genes in herbivorous insect pests. However, the stability of the dsRNA as well as the cost efficiency in synthesizing such dsRNA-based insecticides may be problematic. The expression of corresponding dsRNAs in transgenic plants, however, may be more promising, as this approach has been shown to provide protection against various pests [147].



Fig. 4 Potential use of insect chitinases as biopesticides and targets for RNA interference, inhibitor- and antibody-based strategies of pest control

6 Conclusions

During the past decades, knowledge about the structure and function of insect GH18 chitinases has significantly increased. Next to the insights gained into their phylogenetic relationships, regulation, and working modes, significant progress has been made in understanding their distinctive physiological roles within different insect tissues. It became evident that chitinases are involved in a variety of physiological processes including molting, digestion, cell proliferation, and immune responses. Because of the inhibitory effects on the growth and development of fungi, parasites, and insects, chitinases from predominantly noninsect sources have been established as biopesticides and transgenes in crop protection, and as antigens for vaccination programs in animal and human health. Insect chitinases, however, may be considered as a largely unexploited resource for various applications in insect biotechnology due to their biochemical diversity resulting from evolutionary adaptations (Fig. 4). Improved understanding of their structure and biochemistry will accelerate their usage in biotechnological processes. Applications will include also recombinant insect chitinases that are expressed in heterologous systems and genetically optimized for bioprocessing industries.

Acknowledgments I thank Dr. Subbaratnam Muthukrishnan and Marco Kelkenberg for critical reading and editing of this manuscript. This work was supported by grants from the Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft (Me2210/2-2).

References

- 1. Merzendorfer H (2006) Insect chitin synthases: a review. J Comp Physiol B 176:1-15
- Esseling JJ, Emons AMC (2004) Dissection of Nod factor signalling in legumes: cell biology, mutants and pharmacological approaches. J Microscopy 214:104–113
- 3. Das S, Van Dellen K, Bulik D, Magnelli P, Cui J, Head J, Robbins PW, Samuelson J (2006) The cyst wall of *Entamoeba invadens* contains chitosan (deacetylated chitin). Mol Biochem Parasitol 148:86–92
- Ehrlich H, Krautter M, Hanke T, Simon P, Knieb C, Heinemann S, Worch H (2007) First evidence of the presence of chitin in skeletons of marine sponges. Part II. Glass sponges (Hexactinellida: Porifera). J Exp Zool B 308:473–483
- Ehrlich H, Maldonado M, Spindler KD, Eckert C, Hanke T, Born R, Goebel C, Simon P, Heinemann S, Worch H (2007) First evidence of chitin as a component of the skeletal fibers of marine sponges. Part I. Verongidae (Demospongia: Porifera). J Exp Zool B 308:347–356
- Ruiz-Herrera J, Ortiz-Castellanos L (2010) Analysis of the phylogenetic relationships and evolution of the cell walls from yeasts and fungi. FEMS Yeast Res 10:225–243
- 7. Roncero C (2002) The genetic complexity of chitin synthesis in fungi. Curr Genet 41:367–378
- Zhang Y, Foster JM, Nelson LS, Ma D, Carlow CKS (2005) The chitin synthase genes *chs-1* and *chs-2* are essential for *C. elegans* development and responsible for chitin deposition in the eggshell and pharynx, respectively. Dev Biol 285:330–339
- Weiss IM, Schonitzer V, Eichner N, Sumper M (2006) The chitin synthase involved in marine bivalve mollusk shell formation contains a myosin domain. FEBS Lett 580:1846–1852
- Peters W, Latka I (1986) Electron microscopic localization of chitin using colloidal gold labelled with wheat germ agglutinin. Histochem 84:155–160
- 11. Hunt S, El Sherief A (1990) A periodic structure in the 'pen' chitin of the squid *Loligo* vulgaris. Tissue Cell 22:191–197
- 12. Anno K, Otsuka K, Seno N (1974) A chitin sulfate-like polysaccharide from the test of the tunicate *Halocynthia roretzi*. Biochim Biophys Acta 362:215–219
- 13. Wagner GP, Lo J, Laine R, Almeder M (1993) Chitin in the epidermal cuticle of a vertebrate (*Paralipophrys trigloides*, Blenniidae, Teleostei). Exp 49:317–319
- 14. Hirano S (1996) Chitin biotechnology applications. Biotech Ann Rev 2:237-258
- 15. Muzzarelli RA (1999) Native, industrial and fossil chitins. Exs 87:1-6
- Schrempf H (2001) Recognition and degradation of chitin by streptomycetes. Antonie Van Leeuwenhoek 79:285–289
- 17. Kasprzewska A (2003) Plant chitinases—regulation and function. Cell Mol Biol Lett 8:809–824
- Rottloff S, Stieber R, Maischak H, Turini FG, Heubl G, Mithofer A (2011) Functional characterization of a class III acid endochitinase from the traps of the carnivorous pitcher plant genus, *Nepenthes*. J Exp Bot 62:4639–4647
- Eilenberg H, Pnini-Cohen S, Schuster S, Movtchan A, Zilberstein A (2006) Isolation and characterization of chitinase genes from pitchers of the carnivorous plant *Nepenthes khasiana*. J Exp Bot 57:2775–2784
- 20. Lee CG, Da Silva CA, Dela Cruz CS, Ahangari F, Ma B, Kang M-J, He C-H, Takyar S, Elias JA (2011) Role of chitin and chitinase/chitinase-like proteins in inflammation, tissue remodeling, and injury. Ann Rev Physiol 73:479–501
- Merzendorfer H, Zimoch L (2003) Chitin metabolism in insects: structure, function and regulation of chitin synthases and chitinases. J Exp Biol 206:4393–4412
- 22. Cantarel BL, Coutinho PM, Rancurel C, Bernard T, Lombard V, Henrissat B (2009) The Carbohydrate-Active EnZymes database (CAZy): an expert resource for glycogenomics. Nucleic Acids Res 37:D233–D238

- 23. Funkhouser JD, Aronson NN Jr (2007) Chitinase family GH18: evolutionary insights from the genomic history of a diverse protein family. BMC Evol Biol 7:96
- 24. Brameld KA, Shrader WD, Imperiali B, Goddard WA (1998) Substrate assistance in the mechanism of family 18 chitinases: theoretical studies of potential intermediates and inhibitors. J Mol Biol 280:913–923
- Arakane Y, Muthukrishnan S (2010) Insect chitinase and chitinase-like proteins. Cell Mol Life Sci 67:201–216
- 26. Nakabachi A, Shigenobu S, Miyagishima S (2010) Chitinase-like proteins encoded in the genome of the pea aphid, *Acyrthosiphon pisum*. Insect Mol Biol 19:175–185
- 27. Zhang J, Zhang X, Arakane Y, Muthukrishnan S, Kramer KJ, Ma E, Zhu KY (2011) Identification and characterization of a novel chitinase-like gene cluster (AgCht5) possibly derived from tandem duplications in the African malaria mosquito, *Anopheles gambiae*. Insect Biochem Mol Biol 41:521–528
- 28. Lu Y, Zen KC, Muthukrishnan S, Kramer KJ (2002) Site-directed mutagenesis and functional analysis of active site acidic amino acid residues D142, D144 and E146 in *Manduca sexta* (tobacco hornworm) chitinase. Insect Biochem Mol Biol 32:1369–1382
- Noh MY, Muthukrishnan S, Kramer KJ, Beeman RW, Arakane Y (2011) Why a membraneanchored chitinase (CHT7) in *Tribolium*? Entomol Res 41:298
- 30. Zhu Q, Arakane Y, Beeman RW, Kramer KJ, Muthukrishnan S (2008) Characterization of recombinant chitinase-like proteins of *Drosophila melanogaster* and *Tribolium castaneum*. Insect Biochem Mol Biol 38:467–477
- 31. Kawamura K, Shibata T, Saget O, Peel D, Bryant PJ (1999) A new family of growth factors produced by the fat body and active on *Drosophila* imaginal disc cells. Development 126:211–219
- 32. Terwisscha van Scheltinga AC, Kalk KH, Beintema JJ, Dijkstra BW (1994) Crystal structures of hevamine, a plant defence protein with chitinase and lysozyme activity, and its complex with an inhibitor. Structure 2:1181–1189
- Hart PJ, Pfluger HD, Monzingo AF, Hollis T, Robertus JD (1995) The refined crystal structure of an endochitinase from *Hordeum vulgare* L. seeds at 1.8 A resolution. J Mol Biol 248:402–413
- 34. Perrakis A, Tews I, Dauter Z, Oppenheim AB, Chet I, Wilson KS, Vorgias CE (1994) Crystal structure of a bacterial chitinase at 2.3 A resolution. Structure 2:1169–1180
- 35. Rao FV, Houston DR, Boot RG, Aerts JM, Sakuda S, Van Aalten DM (2003) Crystal structures of allosamidin derivatives in complex with human macrophage chitinase. J Biol Chem 14:20110–20116
- 36. Ubhayasekera W, Rawat R, Ho S, Wiweger M, Von Arnold S, Chye M-L, Mowbray S (2009) The first crystal structures of a family 19 class IV chitinase: the enzyme from Norway spruce. Plant Mol Biol 71:277–289
- Varela PF, Llera AS, Mariuzza RA, Tormo J (2002) Crystal structure of imaginal disc growth factor-2. A member of a new family of growth-promoting glycoproteins from *Drosophila melanogaster*. J Biol Chem 277:13229–13236
- Zhu Q, Arakane Y, Beeman RW, Kramer KJ, Muthukrishnan S (2008) Characterization of recombinant chitinase-like proteins of *Drosophila melanogaster* and *Tribolium castaneum*. Insect Biochem Mol Biol 38:467–477
- 39. Huang X, Zhang H, Zen KC, Muthukrishnan S, Kramer KJ (2000) Homology modeling of the insect chitinase catalytic domain—oligosaccharide complex and the role of a putative active site tryptophan in catalysis. Insect Biochem Mol Biol 30:107–117
- 40. Jasrapuria S, Arakane Y, Osman G, Kramer KJ, Beeman RW, Muthukrishnan S (2010) Genes encoding proteins with peritrophin A-type chitin-binding domains in *Tribolium castaneum* are grouped into three distinct families based on phylogeny, expression and function. Insect Biochem Mol Biol 40:214–227
- Suetake T, Tsuda S, Kawabata S, Miura K, Iwanaga S, Hikichi K, Nitta K, Kawano K (2000) Chitin-binding proteins in invertebrates and plants comprise a common chitinbinding structural motif. J Biol Chem 275:17929–17932

- 42. Asensio JL, Canada FJ, Bruix M, Gonzalez C, Khiar N, Rodriguez-Romero A, Jimenez-Barbero J (1998) NMR investigations of protein-carbohydrate interactions: refined threedimensional structure of the complex between hevein and methyl beta-chitobioside. Glycobiol 8:569–577
- Tellam RL, Wijffels G, Willadsen P (1999) Peritrophic matrix proteins. Insect Biochem Mol Biol 29:87–101
- 44. Arakane Y, Zhu Q, Matsumiya M, Muthukrishnan S, Kramer KJ (2003) Properties of catalytic, linker and chitin-binding domains of insect chitinase. Insect Biochem Mol Biol 33:631–648
- 45. Tran DT, Zhang L, Zhang Y, Tian E, Earl LA, Ten Hagen KG (2012) Multiple members of the UDP-GalNAc: polypeptide *N*-acetylgalactosaminyltransferase family are essential for viability in *Drosophila*. J Biol Chem 287:5243–5252
- 46. Abdel-Banat BM, Zhou W, Karasuda S, Koga D (2002) Analysis of hydrolytic activity of a 65-kDa chitinase from the silkworm, *Bombyx mori*. Biosci Biotechnol Biochem 66:1119–1122
- 47. Hawtin RE, Zarkowska T, Arnold K, Thomas CJ, Gooday GW, King LA, Kuzio JA, Possee RD (1997) Liquefaction of *Autographa californica* nucleopolyhedrovirus-infected insects is dependent on the integrity of virus-encoded chitinase and cathepsin genes. Virology 238:243–253
- 48. Fukamizo T, Sato H, Mizuhara M, Ohnuma T, Gotoh T, Hiwatashi K, Takahashi S (2011) Chitinase from *Autographa californica* multiple nucleopolyhedrovirus: rapid purification from *Sf*-9 medium and mode of action. Biosci Biotechnol Biochem 75:1763–1769
- 49. Ly HD, Withers SG (1999) Mutagenesis of glycosidases. Annu Rev Biochem 68:487-522
- Lee H-W, Park Y-S, Jung J-S, Shin W-S (2002) Chitosan oligosaccharides, dp 2–8, have prebiotic effect on the *Bifidobacterium bifidium* and *Lactobacillus* sp. Anaerobe 8:319–324
- Shen K-T, Chen M-H, Chan H-Y, Jeng J-H, Wang Y-J (2009) Inhibitory effects of chitooligosaccharides on tumor growth and metastasis. Food Chem Toxicol 47:1864–1871
- Donnelly LE, Barnes PJ (2004) Acidic mammalian chitinase—a potential target for asthma therapy. Trends Pharmacol Sci 25:509–511
- 53. dos Santos ALW, El Gueddari NE, Trombotto Sp, Moerschbacher BM (2008) Partially acetylated chitosan oligo- and polymers induce an oxidative burst in suspension cultured cells of the gymnosperm *Araucaria angustifolia*. Biomacromol 9:3411–3415
- 54. Zhang J, Zhang X, Arakane Y, Muthukrishnan S, Kramer KJ, Ma E, Zhu KY (2011) Comparative genomic analysis of chitinase and chitinase-like genes in the African malaria mosquito (*Anopheles gambiae*). PLoS One 6:e19899
- 55. Zhu Q, Arakane Y, Beeman RW, Kramer KJ, Muthukrishnan S (2008) Functional specialization among insect chitinase family genes revealed by RNA interference. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 105:6650–6655
- 56. Fukamizo T, Kramer KJ (1987) Effect of 20-hydroxyecdysone on chitinase and β -*N*-acetylglucosaminidase during the larval-pupal transformation of *Manduca sexta* (L.). Insect Biochem 17:547–550
- 57. Koga D, Funakoshi T, Fujimoto H, Kuwano E, Eto M, Ide A (1991) Effects of 20hydroxyecdysone and KK-42 on chitinase and β -N-acetylglucosaminidase during the larvalpupal transformation of *Bombyx mori*. Insect Biochem 21:277–284
- 58. Kramer KJ, Corpuz L, Choi HK, Muthukrishnan S (1993) Sequence of a cDNA and expression of the gene encoding epidermal and gut chitinases of *Manduca sexta*. Insect Biochem Mol Biol 23:691–701
- 59. Takahashi M, Kiuchi M, Kamimura M (2002) A new chitinase-related gene, *BmChiR1*, is induced in the *Bombyx mori* anterior silk gland at molt and metamorphosis by ecdysteroid. Insect Biochem Mol Biol 32:147–151
- 60. Zheng YP, Retnakaran A, Krell PJ, Arif BM, Primavera M, Feng QL (2003) Temporal, spatial and induced expression of chitinase in the spruce budworm, *Choristoneura fumiferana*. J Insect Physiol 49:241–247

- 61. Royer V, Fraichard S, Bouhin H (2002) A novel putative insect chitinase with multiple catalytic domains: hormonal regulation during metamorphosis. Biochem J 366:921–928
- 62. Priya TA, Li F, Zhang J, Wang B, Zhao C, Xiang J (2009) Molecular characterization and effect of RNA interference of retinoid X receptor (RXR) on E75 and chitinase gene expression in Chinese shrimp *Fenneropenaeus chinensis*. Comp Biochem Physiol B 153:121–129
- Hegedus D, Erlandson M, Gillott C, Toprak U (2009) New insights into peritrophic matrix synthesis, architecture, and function. Annu Rev Entomol 54:285–302
- 64. Samuels R, Reynolds SE (1993) Moulting fluid enzymes of the tobacco hornworm, *Manduca sexta*: timing of proteolytic and chitinolytic activity in relation to pre-ecdysial development. Arch Insect Biochem Physiol 24:33–44
- 65. Chaudhari SS, Arakane Y, Specht CA, Moussian B, Boyle DL, Park Y, Kramer KJ, Beeman RW, Muthukrishnan S (2011) Knickkopf protein protects and organizes chitin in the newly synthesized insect exoskeleton. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 108:17028–17033
- 66. Yan J, Cheng Q, Narashimhan S, Li CB, Aksoy S (2002) Cloning and functional expression of a fat body-specific chitinase cDNA from the tsetse fly, *Glossina morsitans* morsitans. Insect Biochem Mol Biol 32:979–989
- 67. Zhang J, Iwai S, Tsugehara T, Takeda M (2006) MbIDGF, a novel member of the imaginal disc growth factor family in *Mamestra brassicae*, stimulates cell proliferation in two lepidopteran cell lines without insulin. Insect Biochem Mol Biol 36:536–546
- Shi L, Paskewitz SM (2004) Identification and molecular characterization of two immuneresponsive chitinase-like proteins from *Anopheles gambiae*. Insect Mol Biol 13:387–398
- 69. Fujita T, Kozuka-Hata H, Uno Y, Nishikori K, Morioka M, Oyama M, Kubo T (2010) Functional analysis of the honeybee (*Apis mellifera* L.) salivary system using proteomics. Biochem Biophys Res Comm 397:740–744
- Andersen OA, Dixon MJ, Eggleston IM, van Aalten DM (2005) Natural product family 18 chitinase inhibitors. Nat Prod Rep 22:563–579
- Sakuda S, Isogai A, Matsumoto S, Suzuki A (1987) Search for microbial insect growth regulators. II. Allosamidin, a novel insect chitinase inhibitor. J Antibiot 40:296–300
- Blattner R, Furneaux RH, Lynch GP (1996) Synthesis of allosamidin analogues. Carbohydr Res 294:29–39
- 73. Francis F, Saguez J, Cherqui A, Vandermoten S, Vincent C, Versali M-F, Dommès J, De Pauw E, Giordanengo P, Haubruge E (2012) Purification and characterisation of a 31-kDa chitinase from the *Myzus persicae* aphid: a target for hemiptera biocontrol. Appl Biochem Biotech 166:1291–1300
- 74. Koga D, Isogai A, Sakuda S, Matsumoto S, Suzuki A (1987) Specific inhibition of *Bombyx mori* chitinase by allosamidin. Agric Biol Chem 51:471–476
- Blattner R, Gerard PJ, Spindler-Barth M (1997) Synthesis and biological activity of allosamidin and allosamidin analogues. Pestic Sci 50:312–318
- Pimenta PF, Modi GB, Pereira ST, Shahabuddin M, Sacks DL (1997) A novel role for the peritrophic matrix in protecting *Leishmania* from the hydrolytic activities of the sand fly midgut. Parasitol 115:359–369
- 77. Filho BPD, Lemos FJA, Secundino NFC, Páscoa V, Pereira ST, Pimenta PFP (2002) Presence of chitinase and beta-*N*-acetylglucosaminidase in the *Aedes aegypti*: a chitinolytic system involving peritrophic matrix formation and degradation. Insect Biochem Mol Biol 32:1723–1729
- Shahabuddin M, Toyoshima T, Aikawa M, Kaslow DC (1993) Transmission-blocking activity of a chitinase inhibitor and activation of malarial parasite chitinase by mosquito protease. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 90:4266–4270
- 79. Tsai YL, Hayward RE, Langer RC, Fidock DA, Vinetz JM (2001) Disruption of *Plasmodium falciparum* chitinase markedly impairs parasite invasion of mosquito midgut. Infect Immun 69:4048–4054
- Spindler-Barth M, Blattner R, Vorgias CE, Spindler KD (1998) Inhibition of two family 18 chitinases by various allosamidin derivatives. Pestic Sci 52:47–52

- 81. Dussouy C, Bultel L, Saguez J, Cherqui A, Khelifa M, Grand E, Giordanengo P, Kovensky J (2012) Strong aphicidal activity of GlcNAc($\beta 1 \rightarrow 4$)Glc disaccharides: synthesis, physiological effects, and chitinase inhibition. Chemistry 18:10021–10028
- Arai N, Shiomi K, Yamaguchi Y, Masuma R, Iwai Y, Turberg A, Kolbl H, Omura S (2000) Argadin, a new chitinase inhibitor, produced by Clonostachys sp. FO-7314. Chem Pharm Bull 48:1442–1446
- Omura S, Arai N, Yamaguchi Y, Masuma R, Iwai Y, Namikoshi M, Turberg A, Kolbl H, Shiomi K (2000) Argifin, a new chitinase inhibitor, produced by *Gliocladium* sp. FTD-0668. I. Taxonomy, fermentation, and biological activities. J Antibiot 53:603–608
- Hartl L, Zach S, Seidl-Seiboth V (2012) Fungal chitinases: diversity, mechanistic properties and biotechnological potential. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 93:533–543
- Houston DR, Shiomi K, Arai N, Omura S, Peter MG, Turberg A, Synstad B, Eijsink VG, van Aalten DM (2002) High-resolution structures of a chitinase complexed with natural product cyclopentapeptide inhibitors: mimicry of carbohydrate substrate. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 99:9127–9132
- Rush CL, Schuttelkopf AW, Hurtado-Guerrero R, Blair DE, Ibrahim AF, Desvergnes S, Eggleston IM, van Aalten DM (2010) Natural product-guided discovery of a fungal chitinase inhibitor. Chem Biol 17:1275–1281
- Houston DR, Eggleston I, Synstad B, Eijsink VG, van Aalten DM (2002) The cyclic dipeptide CI-4 [cyclo-(l-Arg-d-Pro)] inhibits family 18 chitinases by structural mimicry of a reaction intermediate. Biochem J 368:23–27
- Izumida H, Imamura N, Sano H (1996) A novel chitinase inhibitor from a marine bacterium, Pseudomonas sp. J Antibiot 49:76–80
- Rao FV, Andersen OA, Vora KA, Demartino JA, van Aalten DM (2005) Methylxanthine drugs are chitinase inhibitors: investigation of inhibition and binding modes. Chem Biol 12:973–980
- Schuttelkopf AW, Andersen OA, Rao FV, Allwood M, Lloyd C, Eggleston IM, van Aalten DM (2006) Screening-based discovery and structural dissection of a novel family 18 chitinase inhibitor. J Biol Chem 281:27278–27285
- 91. Shahabuddin M (1998) *Plasmodium* ookinete development in the mosquito midgut: a case of reciprocal manipulation. Parasitol 116:S83–S93
- 92. Langer RC, Vinetz JM (2001) *Plasmodium* ookinete-secreted chitinase and parasite penetration of the mosquito peritrophic matrix. Trends Parasitol 17:269–272
- 93. Dessens JT, Mendoza J, Claudianos C, Vinetz JM, Khater E, Hassard S, Ranawaka GR, Sinden RE (2001) Knockout of the rodent malaria parasite chitinase pbCHT1 reduces infectivity to mosquitoes. Infection and immunity 69:4041–4047
- 94. Langer RC, Li F, Popov V, Kurosky A, Vinetz JM (2002) Monoclonal antibody against the *Plasmodium falciparum* chitinase, PfCHT1, recognizes a malaria transmission-blocking epitope in *Plasmodium gallinaceum* ookinetes unrelated to the chitinase PgCHT1. Infect Immun 70:1581–1590
- 95. Li F, Templeton TJ, Popov V, Comer JE, Tsuboi T, Torii M, Vinetz JM (2004) *Plasmodium* ookinete-secreted proteins secreted through a common micronemal pathway are targets of blocking malaria transmission. J Biol Chem 279:26635–26644
- 96. Li F, Patra KP, Vinetz JM (2005) An anti-Chitinase malaria transmission-blocking singlechain antibody as an effector molecule for creating a *Plasmodium falciparum*-refractory mosquito. J Infect Dis 192:878–887
- 97. Isaacs AT, Jasinskiene N, Tretiakov M, Thiery I, Zettor A, Bourgouin C, James AA (2012) Transgenic Anopheles stephensi coexpressing single-chain antibodies resist Plasmodium falciparum development. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 109:E1922–E1930
- Fuhrman JA, Lane WS, Smith RF, Piessens WF, Perler FB (1992) Transmission-blocking antibodies recognize microfilarial chitinase in brugian lymphatic filariasis. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 89:1548–1552

- 99. Chandler D, Bailey AS, Tatchell GM, Davidson G, Greaves J, Grant WP (2011) The development, regulation and use of biopesticides for integrated pest management. Philos Trans R Soc Lond B Biol Sci 366:1987–1998
- 100. Toprak U, Harris S, Baldwin D, Theilmann D, Gillott C, Hegedus DD, Erlandson MA (2012) Role of enhancin in *Mamestra configurata* nucleopolyhedrovirus virulence: selective degradation of host peritrophic matrix proteins. J Gen Virol 93:744–753
- 101. Hawtin RE, Arnold K, Ayres MD, Zanotto PM, Howard SC, Gooday GW, Chappell LH, Kitts PA, King LA, Possee RD (1995) Identification and preliminary characterization of a chitinase gene in the *Autographa californica* nuclear polyhedrosis virus genome. Virology 212:673–685
- 102. Shinoda T, Kobayashi J, Matsui M, Chinzei Y (2001) Cloning and functional expression of a chitinase cDNA from the common cutworm, *Spodoptera litura*, using a recombinant baculovirus lacking the virus-encoded chitinase gene. Insect Biochem Mol Biol 31:521–532
- 103. Zhang CX, Wu JC (2001) Genome structure and the *p10* gene of the *Helicoverpa armigera* Nucleopolyhedrovirus. Acta Biochim Biophys Sinica 33:179–184
- 104. Huang YJ, Kobayashi J, Yoshimura T (2002) Genome mapping and gene analysis of Antheraea pernyi nucleopolyhedrovirus for improvement of baculovirus expression vector system. J Biosci Bioeng 93:183–191
- 105. Young VL, Simpson RM, Ward VK (2005) Characterization of an exochitinase from *Epiphyas postvittana* nucleopolyhedrovirus (family Baculoviridae). J Gen Virol 86:3253–3261
- 106. Ahrens CH, Russell RLQ, Funk CJ, Evans JT, Harwood SH, Rohrmann GF (1997) The sequence of the Orgyia pseudotsugata multinucleocapsid nuclear polyhedrosis virus genome. Virology 229:381–399
- 107. Gomi S, Majima K, Maeda S (1999) Sequence analysis of the genome of *Bombyx mori* nucleopolyhedrovirus. J Gen Virol 80:1323–1337
- Lange M, Jehle JA (2003) The genome of the Cryptophlebia leucotreta granulovirus. Virology 317:220–236
- 109. Hodgson JJ, Arif BM, Krell PJ (2011) Interaction of *Autographa californica* multiple nucleopolyhedrovirus cathepsin protease progenitor (proV-CATH) with insect baculovirus chitinase as a mechanism for proV-CATH cellular retention. J Virol 85:3918–3929
- 110. Thomas CJ, Gooday GW, King LA, Possee RD (2000) Mutagenesis of the active site coding region of the Autographa californica nucleopolyhedrovirus chiA gene. J Gen Virol 81:1403–1411
- 111. Thomas CJ, Brown HL, Hawes CR, Lee BY, Min MK, King LA, Possee RD (1998) Localization of a baculovirus-induced chitinase in the insect cell endoplasmic reticulum. J Virol 72:10207–10212
- 112. Saville GP, Patmanidi AL, Possee RD, King LA (2004) Deletion of the *Autographa californica* nucleopolyhedrovirus chitinase KDEL motif and in vitro and in vivo analysis of the modified virus. J Gen Virol 85:821–831
- 113. Rao R, Fiandra L, Giordana B, de Eguileor M, Congiu T, Burlini N, Arciello S, Corrado G, Pennacchio F (2004) AcMNPV ChiA protein disrupts the peritrophic membrane and alters midgut physiology of *Bombyx mori* larvae. Insect Biochem Mol Biol 34:1205–1213
- 114. Hodgson JJ, Arif BM, Krell PJ (2007) Reprogramming the *chiA* expression profile of *Autographa californica* multiple nucleopolyhedrovirus. J Gen Virol 88:2479–2487
- 115. Sanahuja G, Banakar R, Twyman RM, Capell T, Christou P (2011) Bacillus thuringiensis: a century of research, development and commercial applications. Plant Biotechnol J 9:283–300
- 116. Smirnoff WA (1977) Confirmation experimentales du potentiel du complexe *Bacillus thuringiensis* chitinase pour la repression de la tordeuse des bourgeons de espirette *Choristoneura fuminerana*. Can Entomol 109:351–358
- 117. Sneh B, Schuster S, Gross S (1983) Improvement of the insecticidal activity of *Bacillus* thuringiensis var. entomocidus on larvae of *Spodoptera littoralis* (Lepidoptera, Noctuidae)

by addition of chitinolytic bacteria, a phagostimulant and a UV-protectant. Z Angew Entomol 96:77-83

- 118. Regev A, Keller M, Strizhov N, Sneh B, Prudovsky E, Chet I, Ginzberg I, Koncz-Kalman Z, Koncz C, Schell J, Zilberstein A (1996) Synergistic activity of a *Bacillus thuringiensis* delta-endotoxin and a bacterial endochitinase against *Spodoptera littoralis* larvae. Appl Environ Microbiol 62:3581–3586
- 119. Ding X, Luo Z, Xia L, Gao B, Sun Y, Zhang Y (2008) Improving the insecticidal activity by expression of a recombinant *cry1Ac* gene with chitinase-encoding gene in acrystalliferous *Bacillus thuringiensis*. Curr Microbiol 56:442–446
- 120. Driss F, Rouis S, Azzouz H, Tounsi S, Zouari N, Jaoua S (2011) Integration of a recombinant chitinase into *Bacillus thuringiensis* parasporal insecticidal crystal. Curr Microbiol 62:281–288
- 121. Boldo JT, Junges A, do Amaral KB, Staats CC, Vainstein MH, Schrank A (2009) Endochitinase CHI2 of the biocontrol fungus *Metarhizium anisopliae* affects its virulence toward the cotton stainer bug *Dysdercus peruvianus*. Curr Genet 55:551–560
- 122. Li YY, Tang J, Fu KH, Gao SG, Wu Q, Chen J (2012) Construction of transgenic *Trichoderma koningi* with chit42 of *Metarhizium anisopliae* and analysis of its activity against the Asian corn borer. J Environm Sci Health B 47:622–630
- 123. Araujo AP, Telleria EL, Dutra Jda M, Julio RM, Traub-Cseko YM (2012) Disruption of the peritrophic matrix by exogenous chitinase feeding reduces fecundity in *Lutzomyia longipalpis* females. Mem Inst Oswaldo Cruz 107:543–545
- 124. Gopalakrishnan B, Muthukrishnan S, Kramer KJ (1995) Baculovirus-mediated expression of a *Manduca sexta* chitinase gene: Properties of the recombinant protein. Insect Biochem Mol Biol 25:255–265
- 125. Assenga SP, You M, Shy CH, Yamagishi J, Sakaguchi T, Zhou J, Kibe MK, Xuan X, Fujisaki K (2006) The use of a recombinant baculovirus expressing a chitinase from the hard tick *Haemaphysalis longicornis* and its potential application as a bioacaricide for tick control. Parasitol Res 98:111–118
- 126. You M, Fujisaki K (2009) Vaccination effects of recombinant chitinase protein from the hard tick *Haemaphysalis longicornis* (Acari: Ixodidae). J Vet Med Sci 71:709–712
- 127. Coutinho-Abreu IV, Sharma NK, Robles-Murguia M, Ramalho-Ortigao M (2010) Targeting the midgut secreted PpChit1 reduces *Leishmania major* development in its natural vector, the sand fly *Phlebotomus papatasi*. PLoS Negl Trop Dis 4:e901
- 128. Ramalho-Ortigão JM, Traub-Csekö YM (2003) Molecular characterization of Llchit1, a midgut chitinase cDNA from the leishmaniasis vector *Lutzomyia longipalpis*. Insect Biochem Mol Biol 33:279–287
- 129. Fitches E, Wilkinson H, Bell H, Bown DP, Gatehouse JA, Edwards JP (2004) Cloning, expression and functional characterisation of chitinase from larvae of tomato moth (*Lacanobia oleracea*): a demonstration of the insecticidal activity of insect chitinase. Insect Biochem Mol Biol 34:1037–1050
- Paek A, Park H, Jeong S (2012) Molecular cloning and functional expression of chitinaseencoding cDNA from the cabbage moth, *Mamestra brassicae*. Molec Cells 33:439–447
- 131. Pan Y, Chen K, Xia H, Yao Q, Gao L, Lu P, Huojuan He Y, Wang L (2010) Molecular cloning, expression and characterization of BmIDGF gene from *Bombyx mori*. Z Naturforsch C 65:277–283
- 132. Hao C-j, Chai B-f, Wang W, Sun Y, Liang A-h (2005) Polyclonal antibody against Manduca sexta chitinase and detection of chitinase expressed in transgenic cotton. Biotech Lett 27:97–102
- 133. Zhu X, Zhang H, Fukamizo T, Muthukrishnan S, Kramer KJ (2001) Properties of *Manduca* sexta chitinase and its C-terminal deletions. Insect Biochem Mol Biol 31:1221–1230
- 134. Antony Ceasar S, Ignacimuthu S (2012) Genetic engineering of crop plants for fungal resistance: role of antifungal genes. Biotech Lett 34:995–1002

- 135. Liu S, Li H, Sivakumar S, Bonning BC (2006) Virus-derived genes for insect-resistant transgenic plants. In: Bryony C, Bonning KM, Aaron JS (eds) Advances in Virus Research, vol 68. Academic Press, pp 427–457
- 136. Herrera-Estrella A, Chet I (1999) Chitinases in biological control. Exs 87:171-184
- 137. Broadway RM, Gongora C, Kain WC, Sanderson JP, Monroy JA, Bennett KC, Warner JB, Hoffmann MP (1998) Novel chitinolytic enzymes with biological activity against herbivorous insects. J Chem Ecol 24:985–998
- 138. Ding X, Gopalakrishnan B, Johnson LB, White FF, Wang X, Morgan TD, Kramer KJ, Muthukrishnan S (1998) Insect resistance of transgenic tobacco expressing an insect chitinase gene. Transgenic Res 7:77–84
- 139. Wang X, Ding X, Gopalakrishnan B, Morgan TD, Johnson L, White F, Muthukrishnan S, Kramer KJ (1996) Characterization of a 46 kDa insect chitinase from transgenic tobacco. Insect Biochem Mol Biol 26:1055–1064
- 140. Wang J, Chen Z, Du J, Sun Y, Liang A (2005) Novel insect resistance in *Brassica napus* developed by transformation of chitinase and scorpion toxin genes. Plant Cell Rep 24:549–555
- 141. McCafferty H, Moore P, Zhu Y (2006) Improved carica papaya tolerance to carmine spider mite by the expression of *Manduca sexta* chitinase transgene. Transgenic Res 15:337–347
- 142. Shi J, Thomas CJ, King LA, Hawes CR, Possee RD, Edwards ML, Pallett D, Cooper JI (2000) The expression of a baculovirus-derived chitinase gene increased resistance of tobacco cultivars to brown spot (*Alternaria alternata*). Ann Appl Biol 136:1–8
- 143. Corrado G, Arciello S, Fanti P, Fiandra L, Garonna A, Digilio MC, Lorito M, Giordana B, Pennacchio F, Rao R (2008) The chitinase A from the baculovirus AcMNPV enhances resistance to both fungi and herbivorous pests in tobacco. Transgenic Res 17:557–571
- 144. Saguez J, Hainez R, Cherqui A, Van Wuytswinkel O, Jeanpierre H, Lebon G, Noiraud N, Beaujean A, Jouanin L, Laberche JC, Vincent C, Giordanengo P (2005) Unexpected effects of chitinases on the peach-potato aphid (*Myzus persicae* Sulzer) when delivered via transgenic potato plants (*Solanum tuberosum* Linne) and in vitro. Transgenic Res 14:57–67
- 145. Zhang D, Chen J, Yao Q, Pan Z, Zhang W (2012) Functional analysis of two chitinase genes during the pupation and eclosion stages of the beet armyworm *Spodoptera exigua* by RNA interference. Arch Insect Biochem Physiol 79:220–234
- 146. Khajuria C, Buschman LL, Chen M-S, Muthukrishnan S, Zhu KY (2010) A gut-specific chitinase gene essential for regulation of chitin content of peritrophic matrix and growth of *Ostrinia nubilalis* larvae. Insect Biochem Mol Biol 40:621–629
- 147. Price DR, Gatehouse JA (2008) RNAi-mediated crop protection against insects. Trends Biotech 26:393–400